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KENDALL COUNTY  
Historic Preservation Commission 

Little White School Museum 
72 Polk Street, Oswego, Illinois 

6:00 p.m. 
February 16, 2022

CALL TO ORDER 
Chairman Jeff Wehrli called the meeting to order at 6:06 p.m.   

ROLL CALL 
Present: Eric Bernacki (Secretary), Elizabeth Flowers (Vice-Chairwoman), Kristine Heiman, Marty Shanahan, 
and Jeff Wehrli (Chairman) 
Absent: None 
Also Present: Matt Asselmeier (Senior Planner), Lisa Wolancevich, Johanna Byram, Mike Bortal, Scott Gryder, 
Jeff Nakaerts, Subash George, Ed Hatteberg, Sarah Skilton, Jane Burke, Philip Buchanan, Ken Wolf, Ken 
Donart, Marilyn Thompson, Scott Gengler, Ruben Rodriguez, Mark Harrington, Ted Clauser, Kenneth Itle, 
Annie Jordan, and Jon Pressley (Attended Remotely) 

WELCOMING REMARKS  
Chairman Wehrli welcomed everyone and thanked everyone for attending.  

Attendees introduced themselves. 

Kendall County Board Chairman Scott Gryder thanked everyone for attending.  

Chairman Wherli thanked the Little White School Museum for hosting. 

Chairman Wherli discussed the history of Kendall County, importance of historic preservation, and the story of 
the creation of the Historic Preservation Commission.     

UPDATE FROM ILLINOIS HISTORIC PRESERVTION AGENCY 
Jon Pressley, Illinois Historic Preservation Agency, discussed the effort of making Kendall County a Certified 
Local Government.  He also discussed the Certified Local Government Grant Program and the Amplifund 
Program.  All of the grants have been graded; there will be a meeting between the State and County on February 
17, 2022.  He noted an extension to complete the historic structure survey timeline.  He also discussed the 
Historic Preservation Fund.  He discussed future grant cycles.   

Chairman Wehrli asked if extra money would be available next year.  Mr. Pressley said there would be an extra 
year for completion, possibly June 30, 2022.  Extra money might be available.  Mr. Pressley said a new grant 
window would open around September. 

Mr. Pressley explained the types of projects funded by Certified Local Government Grants.  These projects 
included surveys, brochures, other public relations documents, camps for historic preservation commissions. 
He discussed cultural resource management hazard mitigation planning.   

PRESENTATION BY LITTLE WHITE SCHOOL MUSEUM 
Annie Jordan, Museum Manager of the Little White School Museum, provided a history of the building and the 
Oswegoland Heritage Association.  She also discussed historic preservation efforts in the Oswego area.  
Discussion also occurred regarding the windows of the building.  Discussion occurred regarding Museum’s 
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collection, how the Museum acquired items, and efforts to preserve items in the collection.  There are over 
thirty-four thousand (34,000) items in the Museum’s collection.  Discussion also occurred regarding the bell 
that used to be in the building when the structure was a church.  The church may have been moved to this 
location.  
 
Chairman Wehrli asked if the Museum had an additional location to display their collection.  Ms. Jordan 
responded the Oswego Heritage Association owns the Stewart House, but there were not any plans to use that 
property for displaying artifacts.  The Museum was doing more programs in Downtown Oswego.  Discussion 
occurred regarding doing a traveling show and engaging youth.   
 
PRESENTATION ON HISTORIC STRUCTURE SURVEY 
Kenneth Itle, of Wiss, Janney, Elstner Associates, Inc., discussed historic structure surveys, how they occur, and 
the deliverables of such surveys.  He also discussed the importance and roles of volunteers when doing a 
survey.  The focus of the project would be unincorporated Kendall and Bristol Townships.  The maximum 
number of volunteers would be around eight to ten (8-10) and the minimum number of volunteers needed would 
be around three to four (3-4).  The work would probably occur simultaneously in Kendall and Bristol 
Townships.  Discussion occurred regarding where the finished reports would be located.   
 
Mr. Asselmeier explained the that each township would be surveyed.  The results of the surveys would be used 
to create a Preservation Plan for the County.  He also explained the Commissions reasons for selecting Kendall 
and Bristol Townships.   
 
Few counties in Illinois have undertaken rural surveys.   
 
Mike Bortal, Plainfield Historic Preservation Commission, discussed surveys in the Plainfield area.  He also 
offered to write a landmark nomination for the Stewart Farmstead if the Oswego Heritage Association was 
interested.     
 
DISCUSSION OF VOLUNTEERS FOR STRUCTURE SURVEY 
Chairman Wehrli said the Commission would reach out to the network to ask for volunteers when the project 
reaches that point.   
 
DISCUSSION OF HISTORIC PRESERVATION AWARDS 
Mr. Asselmeier explained the historic preservation awards, including past award winners.  The application 
deadline is February 28th.  He also explained the process of selecting awards.  Awards may be granted to 
buildings, groups, and individuals.  Structures must be over fifty (50) years of age.     
 
ROUNDTABLE DISCUSSION 
Ken Donart, Chapel on the Green, discussed the Chapel on the Green structure.  He noted that the Chapel 
received a COVID grant from the County.  There will be a memorial bench dedication for the Mantheis later 
this year.   
 
Subash George, Oswego Preservation Commission, discussed filling vacancies on the Oswego Preservation 
Commission.  He discussed engaging children in historic preservation.   
 
Ed Hatteberg, Norsk Museum, said funding was a problem.  He also said several board members have passed 
and there has been difficulty getting younger board members.  There will be a breakfast for the grand opening in 
June.  The Sons of Norway Polar Star Lodge will be hosting the Norwegian Dancers on March 6, 2022, at Cross 
Lutheran Church in Yorkville; the event is free.   
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Sarah Skilton, Oswego Library District, discussed their partnership with the Oswegoland Heritage Association.   
 
Mark Harrington discussed his background and the Sandwich Historical Society.  He discussed the possibility 
of doing a Museum Minute on WSPY Radio.  He discussed engaging children in historic preservation.  He 
discussed changes at museums; people seem to be more interested in history from the 1940s to 1980s.   
 
Marty Shanahan discussed the Grand Army of the Republic Museum.   
 
Lisa Wolancevich, Yorkville Historic Preservation and Kendall County Historical Society, discussed the Save 
the Kendall County Jail.  She discussed their library and assisting people with genealogical research.  They will 
have events April 14th.  Discussion occurred about Abraham Lincoln’s connections with Kendall County.  There 
will be an Easter egg hunt at Lyons Farm on April 16th. She also discussed the car show at the Lyons Farm in 
2021.   
 
Johanna Byram, Yorkville Historic Preservation and Kendall County Historic Society, discussed the challenge 
of engaging people and working with students in need of service hours.  She also discussed their digitizing 
project.   
 
Marilyn Thompson, Ferndell, said they were busy during COVID because people wanted to get out and do 
things when other places were closed.  She discussed the importance of having people sign the attendance 
sheets at events so that they can contacted for future activities.  She discussed the collections in their museum.  
She noted their blacksman’s shop was operating and that people love watching him work.  She noted the 
renovations to their buildings.  She also discussed their fundraising dinners.  She discussed children touring the 
museum and what the children like at the museum.  She discussed using social media for dialogue.   
 
Jane Burke, Naperville Historical Society, discussed historic preservation in Naperville and the need to preserve 
other structures outside of Naper’s Settlement.  She and Philip Buchanan were at the meeting to learn. 
 
Jeff Nakaerts, Dickson Murst Farm, explained the history of the organization.  He also explained farming 
activities and other related activities that occur on the property.   
 
Eric Bernacki discussed a Facebook group related to Mokena history.  He discussed historic cemeteries.  He 
also discussed development pressure at the Bronk farm.   
 
Mr. Asselmeier read an email from Tina Beaird, Plainfield Historical Society.  The Plainfield Historical Society 
will reopen February 12, 2022, with new exhibits.  Discussion occurred regarding the Great Race which will be 
stopping in Plainfield on June 22, 2022.  The Plainfield Public Library will be adding historic newspapers to 
their website.   
 
DISCUSSION OF FUTURE MEETINGS 
Chairman Wehrli said the Commission hopes to have another group meeting this summer.  He hoped 
collaboration will increase.  He discussed finding the tombstone of Peter Minkler.  He also discussed witnessing 
youth talking with a Native American and the Hoover Forest Preserve.   
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
Discussion occurred regarding the 250th anniversary of the Declaration of Independence in 2026 and having a 
museum pass featuring each museum.  Discussion also occurred regarding museums adapting to new 
technology.   
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PUBLIC COMMENT 
None  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
Member Flowers made a motion, seconded by Member Bernacki, to adjourn.  With a voice vote of five (5) 
ayes, the motion carried. 
 
The Historic Preservation Commission adjourned at 8:06 p.m. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM 
Senior Planner  

Encs. 
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The End

© 2022 Oswegoland Heritage Association







 Historical research
 Database development
 Mapping
 Field survey
 Report preparation

Rural historic structures survey
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Atlases and Plat Maps







     

Microsoft Access database





 GIS stands for geographic information system, a computerized methodology for 
organizing data geographically.

 Combines database-like organization of information with coordinate information 
(latitude and longitude)
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GIS













 Correlate historical research and field survey information
 Finalize database and mapping
 Assess significance: Potential National Register-eligible, potential 

local landmark, contributing, non-contributing
 Compile narrative summary report
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Report preparation



 Background and methodology

 Historic context

 History of local area in general

 Architectural context

 Styles and construction types, building types

 Survey summary

 Listing of potential landmarks

 Description of notable properties

 Tabulated survey results
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Typical report contents





 Record of existing conditions
 Overview of history and historic themes
 Identification of potential landmarks or districts
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Outcomes
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